(Approved by the City Council on 8 November 2005)

CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 20 OCTOBER 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Prest (Vice Chairman) Councillors Bradley (who arrived at the meeting 2.10pm), Dodd (as substitute for Councillor Joscelyne), Farmer P (who arrived at the meeting at 2.10 pm), Glover, Quilter, Stevenson and Stockdale (as substitute for Councillor Styth)

ALSO PRESENT:   Councillor Geddes – Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources attended the meeting until just after the item on Members Training Annual Report

CROS.95/05
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

Councillor Glover seconded by Councillor Stockdale moved Councillor Prest as Chairman of the Committee.

Councillor Stevenson seconded by Councillor Prest moved Councillor P Farmer as Chairman of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That Councillor P Farmer be elected as Chairman of the Committee for the remainder of the 2005/06 Municipal Year.

In the absence of Councillor P Farmer at this stage of the meeting Councillor Prest continued to chair the Meeting.

CROS.96/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf on Councillors Joscelyne, Styth and Firth.

CROS.97/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

CROS.98/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 8 September 2005 be noted.

CROS.99/05
CALL – IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which were the subject of call-in.

CROS.100/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for 2005/06 and highlighted the following matters:-

(a)
A joint workshop on Performance, with a focus on identifying critical success factors, had been arranged for 17 November 2005.

(b) The next meeting for the Committee scheduled for 6 December 2005 would keep regular business to a minimum, as it would have a focus on the Budget Papers.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.101/05
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.48/05 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 October to 31 January 2006.  

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

CROS.102/05
SICKNESS/ABSENCE

The Executive on 30 August 2005 (Minute Reference EX.175/05) had considered comments from this Committee concerning the performance of the Council under Best Value Performance Indicator 12 - Dealing with Employees Sickness/Absence for the year 2004/05.  In response to comments of the Committee, the Executive had advised this Committee of the action being taken by the Executive Director to ensure compliance with the Policy on Return to Work Interviews.

RESOLVED – That the Executive decision be welcomed.

CROS.103/05
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING APRIL – JUNE 2005

The Executive on 3 October 2005 (Minute Reference EX.189/05) had considered a number of comments from this Committee on the Report on Corporate Performance Monitoring for April to June 2005.

The Executive had informed this Committee of the action being taken to address their concerns.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s decision be welcomed.

CROS.104/05
INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY STRATEGY

The Executive on 3 October 2005 (Minute Reference EX.190/05) had considered the comments of this Committee on the Information and Communications Technology Strategy.

The Executive had stated that they would take the comments of this Committee into account in revising the draft Strategy.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be welcomed and the Committee notes that the Strategy will be amended to reflect this Committee’s concerns.

CROS.105/05
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPROVEMENT PLAN FOR 2005-2007

The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 29 September 2005 (Minute Reference OSM.47/05) had considered an Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan for 2005 – 2007.  The Plan, which had been prepared on the basis on discussions held at a workshop after the outcome of the review of Overview and Scrutiny by Dr Stephanie Snape, had been amended by the Management Committee.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Improvement Plan was an ambitious programme to improve Overview and Scrutiny within the Authority and that although there would be a lot of work involved, Senior Management were committed to the Improvement Plan.

Councillor P Farmer along with Councillor Bradley arrived at the meeting at 2.10 pm.  Councillor P Farmer then took over as Chairman of the meeting and chaired the remainder of the meeting.

A Member referred to the first recommendation in the Improvement Plan relating to chairing Overview and Scrutiny Committees and emphasised the need for this to be adhered to and carried out.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager responded that the review of the Member Induction Programme and Training and Development was an action for the relevant Officers.  However, the appointment of Chairman was a matter for Council and Political Groups.

RESOLVED – That the Improvement Plan be welcomed and should be adhered to.

CROS.106/05
BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT: APRIL – JUNE 2005

Ms Brown, the Head of Finance presented Report FS.20/05 providing an overview of the Budgetary position for April to June 2005.  The report summarised the main changes since the Budget had been approved in February 2005 for the both the General Fund Revenue and Capital Budgets and provided Summary Monitoring Information for April to June 2005 for all Business Units.  The Executive on 30 August 2005 had noted the reports.

Ms Brown apologised to Members that they had been unable to consider this report at the last meeting as the relevant Officers had not been in attendance to answer Members’ questions.  She also gave a verbal update of the provisional budget monitoring position for the period to September 2006, which was reinforcing the issues identified in the first three months monitoring report.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:-

(a) A Member referred to paragraph 2.3 which indicated a shortfall in Crematorium income of £32,500.  The shortfall was in part due to the opening of a Crematorium service in Dumfries and an additional invoice for electricity relating to 2004/05.  The Member expressed concern that the Council’s Policies were not equitable across services in that it had been determined that some services such as the Crematorium service must achieve a break even point whereas in relation to Talkin Tarn it was heavily subsidised.  He sought assurances that the Council would not be seeking to recoup the Crematorium income shortfall by increasing charges further.  He also suggested that the Executive and the Council should revisit the break even policy for the Crematorium service as it was unfair that there was a break even policy for some services and not for others.

Another Member stated that he did not necessarily agree with these comments as it was up to the Council to decide which areas should break even and which should be subsidised.

(b) In response to a Member’s question about an IT Licence Fees overspend of £20,000 due to 2004/05 invoices, the Head of Finance advised that the invoices should have gone into 2004/05 but didn’t and now therefore came out of 2005/06.  She stated that this was an oversight and it should not happen in the future.

(c) Members queried the reduced income for Car Parks and asked whether it was individual Car Parks or across the board as a whole.  The Head of Finance responded that across the board there had been a general downturn in Car Parking income.  The Car Parking charges report which would be considered at the next meeting as part of the Budget cycle would provide further details and analysis.  

Members stated that they had noticed an increase in parking on Streets and this had become a problem in some areas to such an extent that residents were not able to park outside their homes.  Members commented that any further increases in Car Parking charges could exacerbate the problem with more people trying to park on the Streets and less using Car Parks.  The Head of Finance responded that there was a view that increasing the Car Parking charges would not resolve the problem and that other solutions would need to be looked at.

RESOLVED – That the report and the overall budgetary position be noted and further analysis of some of the issues take place during consideration of the Budget Reports at the next meeting of the Committee.

CROS.107/05
FREEDOM OF INFORMATION – 9 MONTHS ON – JANUARY – SEPTEMBER 2005

Ms Musgrave, the Information Officer, presented Report SP.20/05 informing Members of the experiences of the Council relating to the implementation of the Freedom of Information Act 2000, during the first nine months January – September 2005. 

Ms Musgrave reminded Members that the Freedom of Information Act 2000 gives the public a statutory right to information held by Public Authorities, subject to a number of exemptions which may be applied.  In practice this meant that as of 1 January 2005 anyone (private individuals or companies) had a right to submit formal requests for information held by more than 100,000 public bodies, including Carlisle City Council.  The Council must respond within twenty working days of receiving the requests. 

The Council had received 109 requests within the first nine months of the Act, which included 470 separate questions or separate requests for pieces of Information.  The 109 requests had taken approximately 370 hours to process.  All requests were fulfilled within the required twenty working days timescale.  The majority of requests, some 88%, had resulted in the full disclosure of the information requested and the Council had so far received no complaints regarding how it has dealt with these requests or about the information that has been released. 

Ms Musgrave commented that she had received substantial support and assistance from some officers who had been nominated as “information champions” for each Business Unit throughout the Authority.  In particular, she thanked Malcolm Mark in Commercial and Technical Services and Ruth Harland in Environmental Protection Services.  She also acknowledged the advice and assistance she had received from Mark Lambert and John Egan in Legal and Democratic Services.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:-

(a) A Member queried whether there was any way that the responses given to the requests could be scrutinised and Members could see the details contained in responses.

Ms Musgrave responded that the responses given are not included on the website but that she does keep copies and have the information on a database.  She stated that the information was available and Members could look at it but they should be aware that some of the responses may include personal information and have therefore have not been placed on the website.

(b) In response to a Member’s, question Ms Musgrave stated that the 109 requests had taken approximately 370 Officer hours to process.  This equated to an average of between 3 and 3 ½ hours per request.  A Member commented that this was not as large an Officer hours figure as he originally anticipated.

(c) A Member referred to the details of the Freedom of Information requests and in particular requests asking questions of Councillors Firth and Mitchelson.  She queried why the Council was dealing with these as Freedom of Information requests instead of the questions being answered directly by these Members.

Ms Musgrave responded that she had been advised by Legal Services that the information requested was not totally within the jurisdiction of Councillors Firth and Mitchelson.  In response to a further question she confirmed that Members could submit Freedom of Information requests.

(d)
In response to a question, Ms Musgrave confirmed that Freedom of Information requests did cover confidential issues and that each request was dealt with on a case by case basis with confidentiality considered.

(e)
A Member encouraged other Members to attend Ms Musgrave’s one hour training session on Freedom of Information.

(f)
In response to a Member’s question, Ms Musgrave confirmed that if the information requested is already freely available, then it does not have to be included within a response.  She commented that this was an incentive to put more information on the Council’s website and make more information freely available.

(g)
The publication scheme is due to be reviewed every 5 years and is due to be submitted to the Information Commissioner by 31 December 2006. However it was anticipated that it would be reviewed before that time.

Members and the Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services paid credit to the work done by Ms Musgrave and Officers in Units throughout the Council, and Ms Musgrave was thanked for an excellent report.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.108/05
MID TERM REVIEW OF CARLISLE CITY VISION ANDPROPOSALS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF A CARLISLE LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP
The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented Report SP.30/05 on the mid term review of Carlisle City Vision and proposals for the development of a Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.  The report had been considered by the Executive on 3 October 2005, at which time the Executive had agreed :

1.
That a mid term review of the City Vision Partnership, as described in Report SP.30/05, and its re-launch as the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership be agreed.

2.
That the information in the Report be noted.

3. That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Leader arrange to meet key stakeholders in order to ascertain their views and for these to be reported back to the Executive Meeting.  Ms Curr commented that views would be reported back to the Executive Meeting in November and not 24 October as agreed at the Executive Meeting.

4. The Executive had referred two further recommendations to the City Vision Stakeholder Group for discussion; an indication as to its preferences with regard to remit, membership and form of the LSP and proposals for the recommended structure.

The report concerned a mid-term review of Carlisle City Vision and proposed revised arrangements for local strategic partnerships following the dissolution of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership.  

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations.

(a)
The Best Practice Local Strategic Partnership models as outlined on page 6 of the Report were referred to, in particular Members had grave concerns about the “Commissioning Model”.  They were concerned about the statement in the report “that if the Carlisle LSP is to successfully achieve the ambitious plans for Carlisle, it is recommended that it adopts a largely commissioning model”.  

Members from all parties were extremely concerned that the commissioning model included: an LSP with its own staff and authority to implement decisions and commission projects; it could delegate the authority to act and enforce decisions; it would have a membership of people with executive power, who would be able to commit resources.  They were extremely concerned that the Councillors role was described as legitimising decisions.

Members stated that they are elected and given a mandate by local people, and if the commissioning model goes ahead decisions will be made by people who have not been elected and are not accountable and Councillors are left with the role of legitimising decisions.  

Members also expressed concern that the routing of some elements of government funding direct to LSP’s rather than via local authorities may have an impact in terms of making local authorities less viable financially.  

Members felt that the commissioning model undermines the mandate that Members have been given in representing local people and were concerned about the legitimacy of an LSP which could be made up of people who are not elected, have no mandate and are not answerable to anyone.

There was also concern about a meeting being set up between the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, the Leader and key stakeholders.  Members would not want agreements to be made at this stage which would bind the Council into proceeding along a certain line.

Another Member commented that the Executive had not yet committed the Council to anything but expressed the hope that they would listen to the comments of this Committee and the concerns particularly in relation to the commissioning model.

(b)
Members suggested that it would be preferable to adopt the Advisory or Community Empowerment models rather than selecting the Commissioning model.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be made aware of the strong concerns of this Committee particularly in relation to the Commissioning model.  The Committee would like the Executive to take its very strong concerns into consideration and the Committee looks forward to further deliberations and the opportunity to comment further on the matter in the future.

CROS.109/05
MEMBERS TRAINING REPORT 2004-2005

Mr Williams, the Head of Member Support and Employee Services, presented Report ME.10/05 on Member Training which would enable Members to scrutinise progress against the Council’s Members Learning and Development Framework, which was approved by the Council in August 2004.

Mr Williams reported that following assessment the Council had achieved the North West Employers Organisation (NWEO) Members Charter for Member Development.  Currently 11 Councils in the North West hold the Charter.  

The Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder thanked all Members and Officers who had been involved with Member training and the achievement of the NWEO Members Charter.  This showed that the Council was exhibiting examples of good practice between Members and Officers.

In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Finance commented that any training budget issues would need to be considered as part of the budget process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Report be noted.

(2)
That the Committee’s congratulations on the achievement of the NWEO Members Charter for Member Development be placed on record.

CROS.110/05
PROGRESS REPORT – AUDIT PLAN APRIL TO SEPTEMBER 2005 AND STATEMENT ON INTERNAL CONTROL ACTION PLAN

Mr Ian Beckett, the Audit Services Manager, presented Financial Memo FS.22/05 summarising the work undertaken by Internal Audit Services for the period from 1 April to 30 September 2005.

Ms Brown, the Head of Finance, also outlined the current position relating to the Statement on Internal Control Action Plan.  She highlighted paragraph 6.4 which stated that there were some concerns currently being raised by the Audit Commission as part of the audit for 2004/05 final accounts regarding the Council’s new bank reconciliation system.  She reported that 3 different layouts to the bank reconciliation had been produced but the manual 3rd reconciliation was currently 37p out.  The Auditors were not yet satisfied with this and officers were working on this with the intention of having the audit signed off by the end of October 2005.

In response to a Member’s question she advised that the Committee may need to meet in its role as Accounts Committee but this may need to be at short notice depending on the outcome of considerations by the Audit Commission.

In response to a question about the potential financial impact of Job Evaluation, Ms Brown commented that Job Evaluation was at too early a stage to be able to project any financial implications.  As soon as financial implications became clearer a strategy would need to be put in place to deal with this on a budgetary basis.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress made against the Annual Audit Plan for 2005/06 be noted.

(2)
That the current position relating to the Statement on Internal Control Action Plan be noted.

The meeting was adjourned at 3.05 pm and was reconvened at 3.09 pm
CROS.111/05
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF REVENUES AND BENEFITS SERVICES
Mr Mason, the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services presented Report RB.07/05 on the Best Value Review of Revenues and Benefits Services.  He reminded Members that the scope and work plan for the Best Value Review had been agreed by Overview and Scrutiny on 1 April 2004.  At this session Members were being asked to scrutinise investigations undertaken, findings and proposed action (and timetables) to improve service delivery in the following areas :

(a)
Supporting local Post Offices, and

(b)
External threats to Revenues and Benefits.

Mr Mason gave a detailed presentation on each of the above areas.  In addition, he referred to a report which had been appended which was from the External Challenger who had been commissioned to evaluate the Review.  He outlined the recommendations from this External Challenge and explained what he intends to do to try to address these recommendations.

In considering the reports on Supporting Local Post Offices, External Threats to Revenues and Benefits and the recommendations of the External Challenger, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
In response to a question about the Fraud Officers, Mr Mason advised that the role of the Fraud Officers was to stop fraud from entering the system.  The Fraud Officers salaries are paid for by a Government Grant and they effectively pay for themselves in the amount of fraud they detect and stop.

(b)
Members highlighted the distinction between intentional fraud and overpayments resulting from people not being aware that they had to inform of changes of circumstances.

Mr Mason responded that there was a difference between overpayments and frauds.  Frauds are pursued through Courts and Fraud Officers work to ensure that cases are good enough to take to Court.

Members congratulated Mr Mason on the quality of the reports.

RESOLVED – That the report be accepted as published.

(The meeting ended at 3.50 pm)

